MINUTES FOR (2) PUBLIC HEARINGS

OF THE PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD

  HELD TUESDAY, JUNE 16, 2015 AT 7:30 P.M.
 AT THE CITY HALL AUDITORIUM, 110 RIVER STREET


Chairman Benjamin Gettinger called to order the June 16, 2015 meeting of the Planning and Zoning Board at 7:30 p.m.  
A.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE AND MOMENT OF SILENCE
B.
ROLL CALL
Members Present:   Michael Dolan, John Grant, Jeanne Cervin (Vice Chair); Edward Mead, Carl S. Moore, Tom Nichol, Tom Panzella, Jim Quish, Benjamin Gettinger, Chair, Anthony Sutton (7:40)
Staff:  David Sulkis, City Planner; Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
C.
PUBLIC HEARING - (Rescheduled from 5/19/2015)

1. STREET NAME CHANGE – PORTION OF BIC DRIVE TO Sub Way – Request by Michele DiNello, Director, Corporate Communications, Subway, for approval to change the street name from Bic Drive to Sub Way, for the portion of Bic Drive that extends from Rowe Avenue (at the I-95 Intersection) to Naugatuck Avenue.

Michelle DiNello:  With Steve Burkhardt of the Bic Corporation, asked the Board to approve changing the street name in the portion of Bic Drive described to Sub Way in honor of Subway’s 50th anniversary.  There are 900 employees working for Subway, many of them related or known to the Board members.  She has worked with representatives from Bic and CT DOT with regard to their request to keep the three names on the highway signs, which would be Schoolhouse Road, Sub Way and Bic Drive.   

Steve Burkhardt, General Counsel for Bic Corp.  Stated Bic’s feelings on this name change.  Agrees with Michelle and happy to share the road name with Sub Way.  Important to keep Bic Drive on the 95 signage.  DOT and the Mayor’s office are in agreement.
Mr.  Sulkis:  No comments.

Discussion:  Questioned if the post office has been notified.  Response was Subway is working with the post office with regard to the transition.  Asked is the businesses affected by the street change were in agreement, given they will incur expenses and would they be reimbursed.  Ms DiNello said that the businesses were notified but they did not hear that anyone was opposed to it.  Subway agreed to offset the expense that will be involved.
Ms. Cervin stated she believed other City departments were notified to see if they had comments on requests such as these, such as the fire and police departments.

Mr. Sulkis:  Said the ability to make a name change to a street falls solely within the Board’s purview, but should the Board wish for more input, it could be arranged.
Chairman Gettinger:  Opened the hearing for public comment.  Asked if anyone  
was present who wanted to speak for or against the application (No response)
The Chair closed the public hearing.

Discussion:

Ms. Cervin:  Asked for responses from the other businesses who will be impacted by the change.  Would also like the police to give their input.
Chairman Gettinger:  Stated since Bic Corporation, who is most affected by the change, is in agreement and there was no one to speak against it, the Board should vote on this.  Subway has been in business 50 years; employs Milford residents and has done so many positive things for the community.
Motion:  For approval by Mr Quish.

Second:  By Mr. Nichol
Discussion:   Amendment by Ms. Cervin to notify the neighboring corporations on 
Bic Drive.
Vote:  Nine members voted against the amendment; Ms. Cervin voted for the amendment.  Amendment failed.

Vote on the Motion to Approve:  All members voted in favor of the motion to approve Subway’s request .
Motion:  Passed.
D.
OLD BUSINESS
2.
PUBLIC HEARING – CLOSE BY 6/16/2015 (BY EXTENSION); EXPIRES ON 8/20/2015

 
 PETITION FOR ZONING REGULATION CHANGE: Petition of Milford Developers, L.L.C., for a change in the Zoning Regulations of the City of Milford to create a new zone as follows:  Article III Section 3.25 (New) - To add a new “Housing Opportunity District” (“HOD”). The complete text of the proposed Zoning Regulation is on file at the City Clerk’s office and Planning and Zoning Office.)

 
PETITION FOR ZONE CHANGE:  WHEELERS FARMS ROAD/EAST RUTLAND ROAD (ZONES DO 25 and R-A) Petition of Milford Developers, L.L.C., for a Change of Zone for 26.06 acres from the DO-25, and a portion of the R-A zones, to the proposed HOD zone, on Map 96, Block 915, Parcel 11/C1, of which Wheelers Woods, LLC is the owner.

 
WHEELERS FARMS ROAD/EAST RUTLAND ROAD (ZONE DO 25) Petition of Milford Developers, L.L.C., for approval to a construct 180 unit multi-family rental apartment community  on Map 96, Block 915, Parcel 11/C1, of which Wheelers Woods, LLC is the owner.  

Attorney Timothy Hollister, Shipman and Goodwin, Hartford. CT.  
Attorney Hollister provided a brief progress report.  He noted the hearing did not have to close tonight, but could be extended to the July 21st meeting.

A new six tab booklet dated June 16, 2015, superseding the May 19, 2015 booklet was distributed and summarized by Attorney Hollister.
He clarified that the proposed regulation refers soley to the Wheelers Woods property and not to other properties in the City of Milford.  It would not be applicable to any property in the coastal zone or flood hazard area.
Addressed the reference from the 5/19 meeting regarding school age children who might be living in the development.  A Rutgers University demographic study done in 2006 did a census and came up with an actual school age population based on the housing, rental, age K-6, etc.  Came up with a projection of 50 school children based on the 2006 figures.  Milford’s school population has declined since then to approximately 16%.  The reasonable estimate of the school age population who would attend the public schools if this development was to be 100% occupied is between 36 and 40.  
Attorney Hollister proposed a condition of approval with regard to the proposed emergency vehicle access.  His handout included text as to what the applicant has accepted with regard to the locked gate access on both ends of the emergency access and not for vehicular, pedestrian or recreational use and to be kept in a clear and passable condition at all times.
He also noted the Police Commission denied approval of the application based on parking at their meeting of June 8th.  Will be back to Wetlands on July 1st, hopefully to wrap up the public hearing on that night.
John Gilmore, PE, Milone and McBroom.  Described the changes that were made to the site plan.  Showed the site plan of the application that was submitted in January and some changes that were made in April.  The applicant was requested to relocate some of the buildings in keeping with Dr. Clemmons request to protect the turtle population that is living there. Will meet with Dr. Clemmons to show him the changes.  Next wetlands meeting is July 1st.  He described the three proposed changes to the site plan.  This will also change the Conservation Plan.
David Sullivan, Traffic Engineer,  Milone and McBroom:  There had been 3-4 comments for which he had clarification.  He distributed the information to the Board members.  This included:  1) Traffic signal and what is proposed to replace the traffic signal equipment.  2)  Travel speeds and visibility was revisited.  He gave those statistics; 3 and 4)  Lack of traffic study on East Rutland Road.  DOT and OSTA thresholds do not require that area for study.  Also the use of East Rutland Road was not a factor for the proposed development.  However, they did a study as to using East Rutland from various directions in the area.  He gave the results of that study area.
Attorney Hollister will provide the Board with a letter of extension to the July 7, 2015 Planning and Zoning meeting.
Mr. Sulkis:  Had no comments.

Mr. Nichol:  Asked how the road would be fixed up to accommodate the emergency vehicles, specifically the Tower One truck.

Mr. Gilmore: No plan to change the road. Not necessary for emergency vehicles.  Wanted to use it because it’s there.  Many other access routes for emergency vehicles to the site.
Chairman Gettinger:  Opened the hearing to the public.  Asked those who had spoken at the last hearing not speak again unless they are expressing something new. Anyone in favor ? (No response).  Anyone against?
1. June O’Connell, 102 East Rutland Road .  High ground water; no storm drains.  Health and Safety issues with concrete buildings and asphalt driveways and roads decrease the infiltration of rain water into the soils and increase surface runoff.  Many residents are still on septic systems and wells. Blasting and excavating will affect  water runoff.  Emergency Access road will not be serviced by the fire department who will not use this accessway.  Numerous accidents on Wheelers Farms Road.  (Submitted a newspaper clipping for the record as well as a petition.)  
2. William Elliott, 65 East Rutland Road. Property was previously used to store autos and junk cars and there are pcbs and pesticides used previously that could be released by the proposed construction.  Soil should be tested for damage that was done in the past.   .
3. Paul DiPrato, 166 East Rutland Road.  High traffic flows and driving speeds.  Unsafe situation will increase with the additional vehicles of the complex.  Additional complexes are slated for that area that will exacerbate all these unsafe conditions.
4. Ruth Krasenics, 86 East Rutland Road.  High water table and flooding of properties in the area.  (photos, a letter and other pieces of information  were submitted for the record.)
5.
Tammy O’Connell, West Haven.  Spoke about growing up in the area and the enjoyable lifestyle and ties she has to this area.  Outside developers have no right to come to this town and create dense developments under a state law that hurts the people who have lived there their whole lives.  Board should vote against this.
5. Michael O’Connell, 106 East Rutland Road.  No one is in favor of this proposal. Traffic study done in February.  Not a legitimate time to be doing such a study.  No one is in favor of this development.
7.
Tom Simmel.  44 Borras Lane.  Don’t vote for this plan.  
8.
Jane King, 159 Wheelers Farms Road.  Go to Wheelers Farms Road and drive around the area. Described the traffic on Wheelers Farms Road.  Between the Bic Drive proposal and the Wheelers Farms Road development, with additional development possibilities, the area will become the Post Road with traffic.
9.
Louis John ________,  Lexington Green.  Read a letter submitted by Sal and Eileen Gonza of 80 Magnolia Road residents at Lexington Green, which was submitted for the record. 

10.  Nancy Butros, 91 West Rutland Road.  Traffic is increased when there is  an accident on Merritt Parkway or I-95.  

11. Mark Miglia  21 Henry Albert Drive.  This is good for out of town     developers and bad for the residents.

12. Rocco Frank, 44 Lexington Way North.  Has a sink hole problem on his property.  Cannot get satisfaction on this problem from city agencies.  Police Commission voted this project down, which backs up the public testimony against this project.
13. Pat Kelly, 329 Wheelers Farms Road.  Blind spot of traffic where she   lives.  Drainage is bad especially in bad weather.

There was no rebuttal by the applicant.
The next meeting for this continued hearing will be July 7, 2015.
[A brief recess was taken]

3.

PUBLIC HEARING –  CLOSE BY 7/7/2015; EXPIRES ON 9/10/2015

 
335 MEADOWSIDE ROAD (ZONE R-12.5) – Petition of Thomas B. Lynch, Esq., for Special Permit and Site Plan Review approval to construct 18 multi-family units under Connecticut General Statutes Section. 8-30g, on Map 26, Block 213, Parcel 34, of which 3356 Meadowside, LLC is the owner.

Chairman Gettinger:  A letter was received by Representative Rose, via email,  prior to the close of the last hearing which was distributed to the Board, thus the Public Hearing is closed.
The Board members who were not present at the last meeting received a DVD of the hearing and watched it, so they could participate in the discussion and vote on the matter.
Mr. Quish:  Knows there is a need for affordability but this site is too dense and based on health and safety he is not in favor of the application.
Mr. Nichol:  Feels the same.  8-30g was not meant to affect the appearance of the surrounding neighborhood.  This is not helping the American dream.  The public interest outweighs the need for this affordable housing.  Too dense for the area with dangerous driveways.
Ms. Cervin:  Safety concerns.  No provision for the safety of children.  Two units, O and N  have a problem with egress and parking.  Not enough parking for visitors and density, as well.
Mr. Quish:  The neighbors should have a reasonable expectation that the neighborhood will remain the same when they purchase a home.  The  
8-30g component outweighs the better good of the community overall.

Mr. Dolan:  Not a big fan of the proposed development.  His interpretation of the 8-30g regulation does not give him the discretion to turn it down.  Will vote in favor.

Mr. Mead:  Had an issue expressed at the last meeting with Apartments N and O for the garages and access to those apartments.  Agrees that with 

8-30g the Board’s hands are tied on denying these applications.  Must prove health and safety.  Denial will create an appeal that will be dragged out but will ultimately win.
Ms. Cervin:  Made a motion for approval with stipulations:  1) Remove Units O & N due to safety concerns regarding configuration of parking and access contraints.  2) Add four visitor parking spaces. 3) With space that becomes available create a green space for child and adult recreation area that is appropriately landscaped with a minimum of two shade trees.  4)  The number of affordable units remain at six (6), and 5) Create a safe walkway for children to access Meadowside from the rear of the complex to the front..
Mr. Dolan:  Second.
A vote was taken:  Dolan, Grant, Cervin, Mead, Moore

Against:  Sutton, Gettinger, Nichol, Panzella, Quish

Motion Fails:  Five to five.

Motion:  By Mr. Quish to deny the application. 
Second:  Mr. Nichol
Discussion:
Mr. Sutton:  Has concerns about the density but has to acknowledge the benefit of the affordable housing statute.  Should the application be denied would hope that the City and the developer could work toward something less dense and more favorable to the citizenry of Milford. 

Mr. Quish:  Agreed.  He is open to that thought.
Ms. Cervin:  8-30g is a hard decision to deny or approve.  The Fire and Police departments have approved this.  She feels that putting stipulations on the application helps balance the situation.
Mr. Dolan:  Agrees with Ms. Cervin. The deal that might be presented in Executive Session might not be as good as the one Ms. Cervin is proposing.
The resources that will be expended by the City in the appeal process will not result in anything better than what is being proposed via the stipulation.

It would be good to put this to rest right now.
Mr. Quish:  Unless they agree entirely to the stipulation it might still get appealed.  Through negotiation in Executive Session, the Board can see the details of a compromise.  The compromise presented here is too vague.
Mr. Mead:  Agrees with Dolan and Cervin.  Don’t go to appeal.  Do it now.  Can help the public by removing two units, put in a green space and sidewalks for children.  Otherwise the same thing that is on the paper now will come through in an appeal.
Mr. Dolan:  Everyone is sympathetic to the people in this community.  If the Board’s hands were not tied, they would not vote for it.  If they thought they had the discretion to do it, they would.  It does not fit into the character of the neighborhood, but the 8-30g regulation has to be followed at this time.
The residents should speak to their state legislators as they have the power to change this regulation.  The Board cannot.

Mr. Grant:  Agrees with Dolan and Jeanne.  Make the compromise now and don’t spend the taxpayers’ money on something that they know will not happen.
A vote was taken on the Motion to Deny:

In favor:   . Quish, Panzella, Nichol and  Sutton.
Against:     Dolan, Grant, Gettinger, Cervin, Mead and Moore.
Motion to Deny:  Fails
Motion:  By Ms. Cervin for approval with the following conditions:
1. Remove units P, O and N due to safety concerns regarding the   configuration of parking and access constraints.

2.
 Add four visitor parking spaces.

3.
Create a green space for an adult and child recreational area      appropriately landscaped, including a minimum of two  shade trees.

4.
Increase the number of affordable units to seven.

5.
Create a safe walkway for children to access Meadowside Road from      the rear of the complex.

Second:  By Mr. Quish 
Discussion:  The Board discussed the alternative to voting for the motion and the fact that the appeal in court would grant the applicant his complete application.  

Chairman Gettinger:  Mr. Dolan is noble in that he lives around the corner from the proposed development and will be directly affected by the development.  The Board does not want this law; thinks it is unfair and developers do take advantage of it.  However, the Board has to act within the regulation and he will vote for the conditioned approval 
Sutton:  If the 3 units are eliminated, will the remaining units be moved or recreated to make more space in the development?

Mr. Sulkis:  The site is tight.  Even removing the 3 units with the green space it could be reconfigured.  He would work with the developer to have the best layout possible.

Mr. Quish:   His motion to deny failed, so the Board must move forward.  He agrees with the reality of the situation and will vote for the conditioned approval. 

Mr. Panzella:  Sympathizes with the neighbors but the compromise now is better than what the court will determine in a year.  Best interest of the neighbors is to vote for the conditioned approval.
Mr. Mead:  The developer can still appeal the Board’s decision and request the 18 units.  Right now there would be three units less than proposed.
Mr. Sulkis:  Noted the City has lost every 8-30g appeal.
Vote:  :  All members voted in favor of Approval with Modifications.
Motion:  Passed.
Request to add on as New Business 1) A subdivision bond return for Meadows End Road,  and 2)  Board acceptance of Devine Place as a City street.

Motion:  By Ms. Cervin to add on two items as New Business.

Second:  Mr. Grant

Discussion:  None

Vote:  All in favor of approving the added on items.

 
E.
NEW BUSINESS   
4.
REQUEST FOR BOND RETURN – 231-235 Meadows End Road
Request by Two Ninety Six, LLC for partial bond return in the amount of $18,900, holding $2,100 for one-year maintenance, in accordance with memo of approval from Chris Saley, Director of Public Works, dated 6/16/2015. 
Mr. Sulkis:  Explained the Board’s role in the approval of subdivision bond returns to the developer.
Motion:  By Ms. Cervin for approval.
Second:  By the Chair.

Discussion:  None

Vote:  All in favor of approval

5.
REQUEST FOR APPROVAL OF DEVINE PLACE AS A CITY STREET
Request by Patrick Devine for acceptance of Devine Place as a City street to receive City services, as approved by Chris Saley, Director of Public Works, on June 16, 2015.
Mr Sulkis:   Explained the Board’s role in the acceptance of a City street in a subdivision upon its completion, via the request by the developer and approval by the Director of Public Works.
Motion:  By Ms. Cervin.

Second:  By Mr. Grant

Discussion:  None.

Vote:  All in favor of approval 
E.

LIAISON REPORTS 
Mr. Mead:  The Police Commission denied Wheelers Woods 8-30g proposed development.
F.

REGULATION SUBCOMMITTEE  - (Update)
Mr. Grant:  Distributed the spreadsheet of the recommended regulation changes that are being made to the Board.  Asked the Board to review them so they can be discussed and hopefully send on to the referring agencies for approval, and then hold a public hearing for approval.
G. 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES – (6/2/2015)  
Motion:  By Mr. Panzella
Second:  By the Chair.
Discussion:  None.

Vote:  All in favor.

Motion:  Passed.
H.
CHAIR’S REPORT - None
I.
STAFF REPORT - None
Motion to adjourn:  By Mr. Dolan
Second:  Mr. Quish
Vote:  All in favor.

The meeting adjourned at 10:00 p.m.  The next meeting will be held on July 7, 2015.

Phyllis Leggett


Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
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